
Wednesday, 15 September 2021  -  2:00 P.M. 

 

NMGS Executive Committee Meeting Minutes – Q4 2021 
Held online via Zoom video conference due to COVID-19 Pandemic 
Reported by Kevin Hobbs 

Attending 
Dan Cadol 

Adam Read 

Kevin Hobbs 

Brian Hampton 

Shannon Williams 

Scott Baldridge 

David Lemke 

Bonnie Frey 

Dan Koning 

Susan Lucas-Kamat 

Connie Apache 

 

Open Meeting: 

1. Call to order (Dan Cadol) at 2:02 P.M. 

2. Discussion of canceled Mt Taylor FFC: options to reschedule, refund, etc. (Bonnie Frey, Shari Kelly):  

Bonnie is open to the idea of holding the trip in May 2022. Dan Cadol is in favor of trying to run both the 

Mt. Taylor and the Socorro FFCs in 2022. Connie says that 38 registrants kept their registration open for 

the spring; 19 want refunds, and she hasn’t heard from the remainder of the registrants. Discussion of the 

logistics of hotels, caterers, etc., continues. Dan Koning voices his preference to have the Socorro FFC 

take place in the fall, though he doesn’t really care which year (2022 vs. 2023). Brian raises the question of 

deleting all indoor portions of the FFC if COVID-19 cases are on the rise again. Bonnie replies that the 

postponed 2021 FFC was designed that way (mostly outdoors). Susan says the biggest risk is/was being 

the vehicles together. All agree that none of us in this meeting is an epidemiologist and that conjecture is 

not worth much at this point.   

3. Socorro 2022 Fall Field Conference update (Dan Koning, Susan LucasKamat):  As of right now, the 

conference will still take place in Fall 2022. Dan Koning sent out a call for papers to the EC (Attachment 

1). The outline of the field trip is included in attachment 1; minor changes might still happen as land 

access/permissions change. Dan Koning raises the idea of having the guidebook editors solicit outside 

reviews for the guidebook manuscripts rather than having authors find their own reviewers as is the 

precedent for FFC guidebooks. All agree that this is a more rigorous process and will be more work but 

will lead to a slightly higher quality of papers. Bonnie Frey mentions that this likely will lead to fewer late 

paper submittals. Lining up the reviewers might be a challenge. Bonnie Frey says that the Mt. Taylor FFC 



guidebook had 5 editors; Dan Koning proposes 4 editors for Socorro FFC in 2022.  

a. Discussion of effort to find a new Field Guide Editor:  Dan Koning contacted Virgil Leuth, but 

received no response. Scott Baldridge knows a potential editor, but doesn’t know if she has the 

time; she also is not a geologist. Bonnie says that Nelia Dunbar knows a good editor, but Dan 

Koning says that that editor has fallen through and is no longer a possibility. Nelia has a list of 3-

4 potential editors. Adam Read proposes that we poll the NMGS membership to see if any names 

rise to the top. Dan Koning asks Bonnie her opinion on timing for deadlines for manuscripts, 

reviews, etc. Bonnie suggests late March/April. An email will be sent to the NMGS membership 

soon to solicit potential guidebook editors; this email will include a survey regarding the possible 

May 2022 Mt. Taylor Field Conference.  

 

2:53 P.M. – Dan Koning leaves the meeting.  

 

4. Optional: update on 2023 FFC – Southeast NM (Lewis Land) – no report since Lewis is not in attendance.  

5. Spring Meeting 2022 update – combined with Ft. Stanton Cave Conference (Talon Newton, Johanna 

Blake, Dan Cadol):  Macey Center is reserved for 7-8 April 2022. Field trip options will be included on the 

online registration form for the Spring Meeting, which will go online sometime in February 2022. The 

registration will be slightly more complicated due to the a la carte nature of meeting days and field trips, 

but Adam Read says that it should be no problem for him to set up if he has a week’s warning before it 

has to be posted. Connie says that Talon Newton has mentioned that there is a separate account for the 

Ft. Stanton Conference; Dan Cadol says that the EC has decided that all funding will be handled through 

NMGS in order to simplify the process.  

6. Webmaster Report (Adam Read) – report attached as Attachment 2. Adam asks if FFC guidebook front 

matter (road logs, etc.) should be viewable to members on the NMGS website. Adam says that this will 

be easy to implement if the EC chooses to do so. Dan Cadol motion that the NMGS adopt the DOI 

system when the NMBGMR does (likely in 2022). Scott seconds. There is no discussion. The motion 

passes unanimously.  

2:59 P.M. – Connie Apache and Bonnie Frey leave the meeting.  

7. Publications Committee report (David Lemke):  Report attached as Attachment 3. Sales numbers are not 

yet available but will be shared ASAP. Discussion of making old guidebooks available as e-books vs. as 

PDFs; the issue is a size problem – guidebooks would likely be GB in size and therefore too large to post 

online.  

8. Scholarship Committee (Susan Lucas-Kamat):  Report attached as Attachment 4. The list of donations is 

included as Attachment 5. EC will need to confer with the NMGS Foundation to work out how to fund 

2022 student scholarships. An additional scholarship will be necessary in 2022 for UNM-Taos. Susan asks 

if student scholarships for the spring meeting will include all three meetings/field trips, or if the 

scholarship will only cover the NMGS meeting but not the Ft. Stanton conference or the Ft. Stanton field 



trip.  

9. Dan Cadol closes the open meeting at 3:42 P.M. 

 

CLOSED MEETING 

1. Called to order at 3:54 P.M. by Dan Cadol.  

2. Approval of minutes (Dan Cadol) – Dan motions to approve minutes; Brian seconds. All vote to approve 

minutes and the motion passes.  

3. Secretary report (Kevin Hobbs) – The EC will present 2020 honorary membership to Bonnie Frey via 

video from Shannon Williams. The committee will reach out to Johanna Blake (USGS, Albuquerque) and 

Corinne Myers (UNM EPS) for EC duties beginning in 2022.  

4. Treasurer report (Brian Hampton) – Dana Ulmer-Scholle asked for an additional $500 in her final invoice 

for the 2021 FFC Guidebook. The price increase was due to late submittals and improper figure formatting 

that Dana had to correct. The committee agrees to pay that additional amount. Dan motions to pay the 

extra $500, Shannon seconds; the motion carries. Current account balances: Checking = $63060.67. 

Savings = $31481.16. Connie Apache thinks that even with shipping costs, the NMGS will break even and 

be in the black with T-shirts from the postponed 2021 FFC.  

5. Vice president report (Scott Baldridge) – The board met last Saturday; their interests focus on plans for 

the potential spring Mt. Taylor Field Conference. They are interested in potential cost increases, but not 

overly concerned. They want to be kept in the loop on potential cost increases; otherwise, they are in 

support of the spring field conference. The board wants to know how reimbursements will happen (will 

the money be left with Connie to be used for the Spring meeting, or will they be reimbursed?). In general, 

the board wants not to be surprised by any last-minute costs/charges. Board member Frank Ramos is 

pushing for $1 million in board investments.  

6. President report (Dan Cadol) – Dan is continuing to recruit the next members of the EC and will await 

news on the names mentioned above.  

7. Past President report (Shannon Williams) – NMGS and AIPG will collaborate on student outreach, 

including a field trip to White Mesa in Sandoval County on 30 October.  

8. Schedule 1st Quarter 2022 Meeting – Wednesday, 19 January 2022 @ 2:00 P.M. via Zoom. 

9. Adjournment at 4:50 P.M. 

 

 



Third Quarter 2021 Executive Committee Email Business 
 
9 July 2021:  Dan Cadol emailed the EC re:  suggestions for new EC members for 2022. He recommended Laura 
Waters, Nicole Hurtig, Laila Sturgis, Marissa Fichera, Susan Hoines, Johanna Blake, and Amy Galanter.   

27 July 2021:  Bonnie Frey emailed the EC re:  the need for bestowal of honorary NMGS memberships for 2020 
and 2021. In separate emails among the EC, Fraser Goff and Bonnie Frey are nominated for honorary 
memberships. Dan Cadol motions via email on 15 August 2021 to bestow honorary memberships on Bonnie Frey 
and Fraser Goff. The motion receives two votes in favor and awaits passage as of 15 September 2021.   

22 August 2021:  Dan Cadol emails the EC to confirm that the NMGS’s insurance was renewed for 2021-2022. 
Brian Hampton confirms that it was renewed with payment on 22 August.   

1 September 2021:  The EC and the 2021 FFC committee met to discuss logistics for the upcoming FFC. Minutes 
from this meeting are below: 

A NMGS FFC COVID advisory meeting happened today (1 Sept 2021) at 2:00 P.M. via Zoom. In attendance were 
Shari Kelly, Susan Lucas-Kamat, Connie Apache, Adam Read, Bonnie Frey, Soctt Baldridge, and Kevin Hobbs. 
Bulleted takeaways are below: 

 

1. The NMGS FFC COVID advisory board will reconvene via Zoom on Tuesday, 7 September, at 8:00 A.M. to 
decide whether or not to cancel the 2021 FFC due to COVID concerns. The board was not comfortable making 
that call in today's meeting due to the rapidly evolving nature of COVID concerns.  

 

2. Adam Read will extend the refund deadline to 8 September, ensuring that registrants who cancel until then will 
receive a refund.  

     2a. There likely will be an option to refund the registration fee minus the guidebook cost should registrants still 
want their guidebooks; more details to follow in next week's meeting.  

 

3. If the board decides to cancel the FFC, then all registrants will receive a full refund. See 2a. above re:  guidebooks. 

 

4. Susan Lucas-Kamat will compose a draft email to the NMGS membership outlining the state of the 2021 FFC. 
This email will inform of the possible forthcoming cancellation of the FFC. It will inform that if the FFC happens, 
then masks are to be worn at all times and that vaccination is requested. This email will be signed by the EC, so 
we all need to review it ASAP when it arrives in our inboxes. We will also need to have a motion, second, 
and approval of the email before it is sent (Adam Read will be the one who sends it from the NMGS account). 
Susan and Bonnie requested that the EC do this by 8 A.M. tomorrow, Thursday, 2 September. 

 

1 September 2021:  Bonnie Frey emails the EC and the 2021 Mt. Taylor FFC Committee to call a meeting on 7 
September to discuss logistics of the upcoming 2021 FFC.  

1 September 2021:  Susan Lucas-Kamat emails the EC with the list of student recipients of the 2021 FFC 
scholarship, listed below: 



 

   

5 September 2021:  Bonnie Frey emails the EC and the 2021 FFC Committee that she and Shari Kelley (co-
convener of the 2021 FFC) met yesterday and decided to cancel/postpone the 2021 FFC due to concerns 
surrounding COVID-19. Bonnie proposes re-scheduling the FFC in mid-May, and asks the committees to consider 
this proposal and discuss in future meetings in the upcoming 2 weeks.  

7 September 2021:  Shannon Williams emails the EC to propose that a presentation of the honorary memberships 
for 2020 and 2021 take place via Zoom or a pre-recorded video sent out to the membership of the NMGS.   

10 September 2021:  Dan Koning (convener of the 2022 FFC in Socorro) emails the EC to request that we help 
find a guidebook editor for the 2022 FFC guidebook. Dan Koning proposes that we ask Virgil Lueth and Brigitte 
Felix, both of whom are experienced editors.   

14 September 2021:  Dan Koning shares a “Call for Papers” with the EC for the 2022 Socorro FFC Guidebook.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Attachment 1 



 

 

Lower narrows of Nogal Canyon, which are incised into the Lemitar Tuff 5 miles west of San Antonio. 

We invite you to submit papers for the 2022 NMGS Fall Field Conference (October 19-22, 2022). There is no 

denying that the geology in the Socorro region is fantastic, even if it may seem familiar to those of us who 

live here, and well-worth a third NMGS visit. The 2022 Fall Field Conference will showcase new mapping, 

geochronology, and other geologic studies that have occurred in the Socorro region since the 1983 Fall 

Field Conference.  

The deadline for pre-review paper submissions is February 15, 2022. This year, we will be using external 

reviewers. Please find the instructions for authors here: 

https://nmgs.nmt.edu//ffc/authors/AuthorInstruc.pdf 

The field trip will be hosted from the city of Socorro. 

Field trip leaders: Dan Koning, Richard Chamberlin, John Nelson, Scott Elrick, Kevin Hobbs, Susan Lucas 

Kamat 



Please contact Dan Koning by December 1 if you are interested in submitting a technical paper or mini-

paper:  dan.koning@nm.edu.  

Pre-meeting trip (October 19): Rift-flank uplift(s) south of Socorro – As an optional pre-meeting trip, we 

will visit either the Fra Cristobal Mountains or the Little San Pascual Mountains, located south of Socorro on 

the east side of the Rio Grande rift. Both offer wonderful exposures of late Paleozoic strata deformed by 

both the Laramide orogeny and rift-related extension. We will also visit Santa Fe Group exposures on the 

western flank of these uplifts, which in the Fra Cristobals have dated basalts, and discuss their implications 

for rift basin evolution.   

Day 1 (October 20): Quebradas region east of Socorro – The Quebradas hills are spectacularly exposed and 

easy to access from Socorro. There, we will acquaint ourselves with the late Paleozoic stratigraphy and 

learn how to interpret various fault-related folds. We will also discuss low-angle detachment faults (nicely 

illustrated in the about-to-be-released Quebradas compilation map of Steve Cather), Laramide structures, 

and the nature of the geologic structure along the eastern margin of the Socorro basin. Two stops on the 

way to the Quebradas will focus on middle-late Quaternary terrace evolution (Sion et al., 2021) as well as 

Dan Cadol’s Arroyo del los Pinos monitoring station.  

Day 2 (October 21): Chupadera Hills south-southwest of Socorro – The geology here is some of the most 

complex you will see in New Mexico, and we thankfully have the detailed mapping of Richard Chamberlin 

and Ted Eggleston to make sense of it. Near the Box Canyon, Richard will expound on the tilt reversal across 

the Socorro Accommodation zone and the early Oligocene volcanic history that can be deciphered here 

(involving two major calderas). We also observe outcrops altered by potassic metasomatism and 

mineralized by manganese precipitation, discuss their relative age control and cross-cutting relations, and 

ponder the paleo-groundwater regime in which they formed. Another intriguing topic is late Miocene 

through Quaternary paleogeography, the interpretation of which is aided by key volcanic strata, and how 

this can be used to interpret the timing and nature o the downstream-orientated integration of the paleo 

Rio Grande. Depending on road conditions, the trip will travel south from The Box and then down scenic 

Nogal Canyon to San Antonio. 

Day 3 (October 22): Lemitar Mountains and San 

Lorenzo Canyon north of Socorro – How does the 

crust respond to extension and heat flow? We 

address this question using outcrops illustrating low-

angle faulting, domino-block tilting, and relay-ramp 

structures. After visiting the Lemitar Mountains, the 

trip travels up San Lorenzo Canyon. Here, we we will 

stop at the much-photographed butte illustrating the 

Miocene-Quaternary angular unconformity before 

venturing up the spectacular narrows of the canyon.    

 

 

Fault-bend propagation fold in Atrasado Formation 

(Pennsylvanian), Arroyo del Tajo, Quebradas east of 

Socorro.

mailto:dan.koning@nm.edu


 

---------------------------------------- END OF ATTACHMENT 1 ----------------------------

-------------- 
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Attachment 2 

NMGS Webmaster Report 
Adam Read 

15-September-2021 

  

Fall Field Conference: 
Given the possibility of two conferences next year, I think that we should identify the Mt Taylor 

trip as 2021* (or something like that) and explain the postponement on our web pages.  That will 

keep the book and the trip synchronized by year. 

  

Spring Meeting: 
I’ll need to be updated on the parameters of the 3-day meeting so that I can prepare a registration 

page.  This can wait until next year though. 

  

We should have a call for abstracts ready to go out on January 1st, or when we return from the 

holidays. 

  

Guidebook Front Matter: 
There was some discussion at a prior EC meeting regarding whether we should continue to 

exclude road logs and other guidebook front matter from the website.  What is the current status 

of that?  We could easily make these materials only viewable by current members via their 

login.  This was how recent papers were handled before we went to a full open-access model. 

  

DOI System: (http://www.doi.org/ and  http://www.crossref.org/): 

The Bureau is considering subscribing to the Digital Object Identifier (DOI) system and NMGS 

should consider using it too to keep both systems synchronized. I expect that the Bureau will try 

to implement this in 2022. 

  

The DOI system maps digital objects (like PDF files) to particular URLs.  If we decide to rename 

our web server (or change URLs), the DOI system allows future researchers to find a cited 

document.  We’d have to pay a $275 annual fee for this service and a small fee for each 

document identifier (paid in bulk once a year).  Back files (old publications) are cheaper. 

  

DOIs are widely used and add a certain level of academic legitimacy to papers these days. 

  

  

Ongoing: 
  

         The NMGS website has automated News, Events, and Announcements functions.  If 

there is anything new that should be posted, please let me know.  It is also possible for 

EC members, with permission, to create postings via a web form. 

  

http://www.doi.org/
http://www.crossref.org/
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         New banner pictures, especially of NM, are welcome. It is also possible for any 

member, with permission, to create postings via a web form. 
 
  
  
  

------------------------ END OF ATTACHMENT 2 ------------------------ 
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ATTACHMENT 3 
 

 NMGS Publications Report  
3rd Quarter 2021 NMGS EC Meeting  
David Lemke  
Publications Committee Chair  
September 15, 2021  
 

• • Q3 2021 Publication Sales o Will send after EC meeting when I receive data from the 
bookstore.  
 

• • Publication Permissions o We received three requests for permission to use content and 
figures from guidebooks and special publications. One from the City of Alamogordo to request 
permission to add links in Facebook to Guidebook 53 and 65 articles about fossils in support of October 
13th National Fossil Day. Another was a request for digital copies to Special Publication 11: The Geology 
of New Mexico. An alternate solution was provided and Kelly Luster assisted. Third, a request to include 
figures from Guidebook 47 for inclusion in the upcoming Bureau bulletin “Climate Change in New 
Mexico over the Next 50 Years: Impacts on Water Resources”.  
 

• • Tom Giordino manuscript on History of Geology Program at NMSU 1890-2015 o I will 
restart this project in late October and complete this before year’s end.  
 

• • Fall Field Conference video o In anticipation of the conference, I’ve purchased all the 
necessary equipment to support a video project. Bonnie, Shari and I will work on attempting some 
version of a video version of the Mt Taylor.  
 

• • Reprint Guidebook 58 – Geology of the Jemez II. o Too expensive to reprint, so decided 
not to move forward.  
 

• • Consolidate digital data for Fall Field Conference guidebooks o I have contacted Virgil 
Lueth, Stacy Timmons and Dana Ulmer-Scholle to start organizing the gathering of each of the 
guidebooks they managed. I will plan a trip to Socorro in the next few weeks to copy each of the 
guidebook files onto an external disk drive. I’ll develop a consistent file structure for all of the 
consolidated guidebooks. Finally, move the guidebooks to a protected long-term archival location. 
Likely, I’ll develop an archival process that can be used as the last step in finalizing the guidebook 
each year.  
 

• • Video in geoscience workshops o The previously discussed mid-August presentation by 
Bob Stern didn’t get organized. Primarily because I focused on video preparations for FFC and this 
fell by the wayside. I will touch base with Bob shortly (September) to see if we can still schedule 
something in October.  
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 • Publish e-Pubs of guidebooks o Guidebook 58 might be a good initial candidate for this. 
Essentially, the process is to republish the InDesign electronic files as an eBook and sell on Amazon. 
I will take care of the republishing, so there would be no cost to do this.  

 

------------------------------END OF ATTACHMENT 3---------------------------------- 
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------------------------------END OF ATTACHMENT 4---------------------------------- 
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------------------------------END OF ATTACHMENT 5---------------------------------- 
 

 

 


